
 
 

 

 

Issue No 73 13th October 2017 

Dates for your Diary 
For meetings outside of school hours please use the West Garth Road pedestrian gate to access the site. 

All evening meetings start at 19.30 unless indicated. 

Mon 23rd – Fri 3rd 
Nov 

Half term (note this half 
term is 2 weeks) 

 Wed 15th 19.30 Governors meeting with 
parents in the main hall 

Wed 8th Nov  Fayre meeting, after drop 
off in Thomas Hall 

 Thurs 16th Nov 
19.30 

Class 4 and parent and 
child parents’ meeting  

Thurs 9th Nov  
16.45 for a 17.00 
start 

Kindergarten, parent and 
child, the Ark and class 1 
and 2 Martinmas – lantern 
walk 

 Sat 18th Nov 
10.00- 16.00 

Community work day 

Thurs 9th Nov 18.30 Class 6 w parents’ 
meeting 

 Wed 22nd Nov Fayre meeting, after drop 
off in Thomas Hall 

Fri 10th Nov  
10 - 12 

Open morning   Thurs 23rd Nov 
19.30 

Class 7 & 8 parents’ 
meeting 

Fri 10th Nov 14.30 – 
15.45 

Class 5 parents’ meeting  Sat 25th Nov Advent fayre 

Sat 11th Nov Expedition Club training 
walk 

 Sat 2nd Dec Expedition club training 
walk 

Wed 15th Nov  Fayre meeting, after drop 
off in Thomas Hall 

   

 

A wonderful Welcome Ceilidh! 

 

What a fun evening! It was so well attended we had to cook more food! Thank you to Liz 

Groves who headed up the team, everyone who helped set up, during the evening with 

food and especially those who cleared up – you know who you are! 



A few practical announcements before half-term from the Principal 
 
WiFi.  
The school will need to improve its `connectivity options` in the very near future. With this in mind we 

have been looking to extend the provision of WiFi into the main teaching block.  Many thanks to those 

who have raised concerns about this and also suggested alternative solutions. We are putting things on 

hold until after half term and will look at the ideas that have come forward.    

Changing School Times 
We are still reviewing school times and the proposal to change them in the future. The practical issues, 

including the impact on traffic and parking are all in the mix, as are the pedagogical and safeguarding 

implications. We are clear, however, that any changes we are minded to make will be notified to parents 

no less than three months before they are implemented.  

Reception Times and medical appointments 
We appreciate that the need for medical appointments for your children in school time is often 

unavoidable. The school usually authorise these pick-ups during the day in order to help. This is coming 

under pressure from two directions, however. One concerns attendance and the impact such 

appointments can have on continuity. It is worth remembering that for most parents Friday afternoon is 

an option that most other school's do not provide, and for some parents the shorter day on Monday 

and/or Wednesday is a chance to get your child to see the dentist or doctor. The other problem we face 

is the demand on reception staff caused by repeated requests to admit parents onto the site and to pull 

your child out of lessons. Please be aware that after half term reception will be closed for all but 

emergencies between 9.20 and 3.00. This is a practical step we need to take, but hopefully it will also 

strengthen your case when asking a medical practitioner to make an appointment at a time that does not 

disrupt the school day. Where there are long-standing medical or welfare conditions that require your 

child to come out of school during these times, arrangements can be made, but you will have to request 

this via our SENDCo, Sarah O'Neill. 

Alan Swindell, Principal   

Meeting for parents to meet Governors. November 15th at 7.30pm  

Dear Parents,  

Thank you for the responses to the recent questionnaire. Due to problems with the school network it has 
taken us longer than we would have liked to get the feedback to you.  

Due to a number of factors; the resignation of our former chair, Lena Marvao and the expansion of the 
school both in student numbers and staff members, the governing body is starting to consider our current 
composition.   

We are always on the look out to recruit to the board and we are considering adding another parent 
governor. Before we act on this I would like to say a little about the challenges we face.  

These are exciting days at the school and for the governors we are constantly looking at how best to use 
our resources for the growing student numbers. We are a publicly financed school and like others we are 
facing significant challenges with our budget. However, we are better off than many as our numbers are 
increasing over the next few years. As a Steiner school we are proud of that rich heritage but we share 
with the other Steiner Academies the need to embrace the Steiner philosophy with that of the 
expectations of GCSEs, statutory testing and other obligations that come with our status as an Academy 
funded by public money.  

We are here to support, challenge and scrutinise the work of the school. We do not manage the school 
that is for Alan and his staff team, but we are responsible for the strategic direction of the school and 



the efficient use of all the resources. We are, as a group, self critical and reflective and always seeking 
to do our best.   

The school copes very well with all the additional challenges: a new building, new curriculum being 
delivered for the first time, absorbing both students and families and staff who are new to the “Steiner 
Way”.  It is some achievement on top of the day-to-day job of teaching and learning to such a wide age 
range.   

I hope you will be able to attend the above meeting where we will respond to the questionnaire and 
have a Q & A on the role of the Governing Body.  

I look forward to meeting you on the 15th. Stephen Jones, Acting Chair of Governors. 

Please remember the kindergarten pedestrian gate is no longer accessible from 
9.30 am – 14.00. 
  
Communications and emails 
In our recent collegiate meetings (all staff meetings) we have been looking at how to support each other 

in our professional life. This has included discussion about supervision, mentor support both within 

departments and mixing it up between support staff and teaching staff. 

We looked at what nourishes us and what depletes us. The top and most frequently mentioned cause of 
depletion was emails. I was concerned to hear the amount of time our teachers and support staff spend 
on emails. It was clear that this was taking away from essential planning time and personal time with 
family and friends. Reduced time in both these areas, as we all know, has a detrimental effect on our 
work and physical health. 

It has led me to research emails, the best use of them and how as a school we should be dealing with the 
issues.  

How to write effective emails - taken from www.mindtools.com 

1. Don't overcommunicate by email. The sheer amount of emails received is often a cause of stress. 
Before you begin writing an email, ask yourself: "Is this really necessary? Consider if a face to face 
meeting would be better – if so email to arrange one! 

2. Make good use of subject lines. The subject line should be like a newspaper headline it grabs your 
attention, and it summarizes the article. 

3. Keep messages clear and brief. Keep your sentences short and to the point. 

As a school we ask that parents: 

 Use email sparingly. Emails should be used to briefly pass information to a teacher. 

 If you find yourself writing more than a few sentences please book an appointment to speak in 
person, ideally face to face or if this is not possible over the phone. This will become easier via 
the Arbor parent portal. 

 You attend all parents’ evenings – these meetings are essential for you to experience what your 
child is learning and what support you can give at home. 

 You have a 1-1 meeting with your child’s teacher at least twice a year 

As a school we are reviewing how we use emails internally and externally. Katie Young Communication 
Lead 

http://www.mindtools.com/


Calling all Musical Students, Teachers, Families and Friends 
Come and perform on the cafe stage at the forthcoming Steiner Academy Advent Fayre (to 

be held on Saturday 25th November).  Soloists, duos and groups all welcome. The cafe 

stage has proved popular in previous years and is a friendly and informal place to perform. 

If you study with Fran Andre or Anna Goudge, talk to Fran or Anna. For all other 

performers, contact Claire at clairestar1@gmail.com or text 07714735940. Due to the two 

week half term the time will fly, so get in touch. We look forward to hearing from you, 

Claire Steer and Paul Johnstone. Thank you. Paul Johnstone 

Parent and child news  
Our groups continue to thrive running five mornings and now one afternoon for 3-4 year olds.  

Sue Bell held a traditional doll making workshop 

over two Saturdays for parents who attend the 

groups. They hand sewed dolls using natural 

materials and not only did Sue share her doll 

making expertise but her anthroposophical wisdom. 

This workshop was organised to raise money for a 

family within our school. Thank you to Sam Buckle 

who supported Sue in my absence.  

Thank you to Sue who also donated a doll for the 

Advent Fayre raffle.  

Sue Bell held a wonderful doll making workshop 

over two weekends. It's becoming a tradition, it 

seems, that food served at SAE is so delicious - a banquet created by all. Conversations flowed on the 

art and process of the old craft of doll making by hand - using only natural materials. Sam – who 

attended the workshop.   

As part of my new role as Pre-Kindergarten coordination I will be creating an education programme for 

parents. This will enable new parents to make informed decisions about their child's educational journey 

and reinforce our work with existing early years parents. My aim is to have monthly workshops which will 

combine seasonal crafts with topics relating to Steiner education and parenting.  

 For more information please email me parentandchild@steineracademyexeter.org.uk Tara Milford Pre-

Kindergarten coordination 

Volunteers Required As Scribes, Readers & Invigilators for Exams. 

An interesting opportunity to support students’ exams between 12 May and 26 June 2018. 

Full training will be provided so please express your interest as soon as possible to 

volunteer@steineracademyexeter.org.uk 

Long shore drift and fish and chips! 
 

Class 10 GCSE field trip to Dawlish 

Warren to investigate the effects of the 

coastal management strategies on the 

beach and the economic effects of 

tourism on the local 

community.  The picture was taken on 

top of the infamous Landgstone Rock, 

after which we took a long walk around 

mailto:volunteer@steineracademyexeter.org.uk


the beach measuring long shore drift along all the groynes.  Once we got back to Dawlish Warren we all 

had fish and chips then the students investigated the effects of tourism through a 

questionnaire.  Fortunately the weather was kind and a good day was had by all. Steve Forrest, 

geography teacher  

Welcome  
Steve Forrest, GCSE geography teacher, bush craft and maths teacher for Class 5/6. 

Steve says;  

I trained as a Teacher 1991-1995 were I gained a BEd Hons at Liverpool 

University.  After this I joined the Royal Marines were I had a varied 

career working as a Physical Training Instructor and then further 

specialized in the rehabilitation of injured soldiers.  During my career I 

have travelled extensively around the world gaining valuable life 

experience, which involved three tours of Afghanistan.  It was always my 

intention to return back to teaching and after a colourful 22 years’ 

service I am now fully embodying myself back into an area were 

my passion lies.  I am enjoying the new challenge and thrive of the thirst 

of knowledge from the students. 

 

Frances Wroe has 3 hats: English Support, Literacy Lead and GCSE 

English Language Teacher. 

Frances says; 

I come from 4 years as a Mainstream English Teacher, 1 year 

experience of home-schooling. This summer 2017 I was an English GCSE 

Language examiner for AQA exam board. 

I also have many sea miles under my belt having lived and worked on 

Sailboats for a few years sailing around the Atlantic and 

Mediterranean.  I love yoga, the great outdoors and also, predictably, books, reading and penning the 

occasional poem. 

Jane Berry is the Upper School English Teacher and English Lead.  

Jane says; I have been teaching for over twenty years in a range of 
educational environments. I began my teaching experience in Kenya 
where I taught poetry, prose and drama for LAMDA (The London 
Academy of Music and Dramatic Art) to students from 5-18 years in 
international and local schools.   

I have a passion for English and loves creating engaging and 
interactive lessons! I enjoys unlocking the imagination and building 
confidence in every student.  

Jane received a BA (Hons) English and Drama from Brunel University 
and completed her MA Performance Studies at The Central School of 
Speech and Drama.  

Jane founded her own theatre company for children in the local community, directing and adapting 
Shakespeare plays for public performances.   



Jane trained for her English and Drama PCGE in an inner city school in Nottingham and has worked as a 
secondary school teacher in both state schools and private schools in Devon. Jane also trained in CELTA, 
where she has had experience teaching English as a second language to international students.   

Jo Robertson is one of our cooks. Jane says; I live in Exeter with my husband and 3 children. I joined 
the Academy in June and I work in the kitchen on Weds, Thursday Friday. I'm 
really enjoying being a cook again, something I haven’t done for a long time. My 
previous job was as a teaching assistant at a local junior school and before that I 
was an antenatal teacher with the NCT.  We have a fantastic kitchen team, It's 

great to hear when the kids enjoy the food. It makes us very happy! 

 
Language school 2017 

 
"My daughter has come back from Exeter really enthusiastic. She found there a  

welcoming environment and a community of people who -although in their diversity- have a strong 

background of shared values. I found her really well on her return, happy, satisfied, and relaxed. I 

believe that the choice of including foreign students within your community enabled them to live a real 

life experience. I will recommend your school. Thank you, V.P." 

Feedback was received at the end of the language 

school I consider this one as the most relevant. In fact 

the mother of this student didn't refer to anything else 

but how important is the inclusion of foreign students 

into a community of people who “-although in their 

diversity- have a strong background of shared values". 

This is an amazing acknowledgement of the quality of 

the growing community at the Steiner Academy Exeter. 

And this is the ground where children can learn and 

develop their talents at their best, both native and 

visiting children.  

Many other feedback were about the appreciation of teachers and host-families and highlighted how 

positive was the impact of this language experience: from feeding confidence to supporting personal 

development, from nourishing the interest for learning English to the happiness and satisfaction for 

having been here.  

Where there only highlights? no shadows? Well, perfection can't be reached in this world and we won't 

avoid to look into those grey corners as we aim to review and constantly improve our project but for the 

moment we can be happy and satisfied for having done a good job thanks to the hard extra work of the 

staff of the Academy, to our fantastic teachers, to the wonderful bunch of host-families and to everyone 

involved in supporting the language school whether on the front line or behind the curtains. 

Now we are in Autumn, a real British Autumn, and the language school might seem to be a fading, past 

summer dream but we will soon restart to look ahead, to the next British summer when a new language 

school will happen and more guests will need you all: teachers, host-families and managers.  

So, be prepared to a new appeal coming soon: please come and help, the language school will need you! 

Class 6 Tai Chi sessions  
I have had the pleasure of teaching regular Tai Chi sessions to Class 6M and Class 6W this term. Even as a 

professional Tai Chi teacher with over twenty years’ experience the prospect of teaching all 52 children 

and their teachers all at once was a little bit daunting to begin with!   



The classes were great fun and the children seem to have enjoyed learning some Tai Chi Form (a 

sequence of slow mindful movements) as well some Qigong (health exercises) and warm ups. They have 

practiced between sessions and shown impressive commitment and progress. Some of the children said 

they felt relaxed and grounded after completing their Tai Chi. Many appreciated the big stretches and 

kicking movements too!  

Tai Chi is a system of exercise originating in ancient China. It is a martial art and can be used for self 

defence but is more often practiced for the health and relaxation benefits it brings. It helps 

coordination, balance and brain function. It is often described as meditation in movement. There are 

several styles of Tai Chi.  

I have been asked to consider running a Tai Chi afterschool club for the older children and their parents. 

(Class 5 and above.) I would like to know how much interest there would be in this so If you or your child 

are interested let me know:  Joe@taichination.com  

I look forward to hearing from you. Joe Salmon www.taichination.com  

Martinmas – Lantern walk 
This year we are inviting parent and child, The 

Ark, kindergarten and classes 1 and 2 to our 

lantern walk on Thursday 9th Nov at 16.45 for a 

17.00 start. 

As the darkness draws in we are called upon to 

look for the light and warmth we enjoyed in 

Summer in a different sphere…. within ourselves. 

As the outer sun grows dim our own inner sun can 

grow in strength.  Each early year’s group will 

have spent time making lanterns and these will 

light our way as we journey into the darkness.  

Martinmas is a celebration of the life of St. Martin of Tours.  Best known for his ability to bring warmth 

and light to those who were previously in darkness, St. Martin was a deeply religious man. He is 

remembered for the time he was serving in the army and he came across a beggar at the city gate. The 

beggar was half naked and shivering with cold.   Drawing his sword, the young soldier cut his own cloak 

in two and gave one half to the beggar. The following night Christ appeared to him wearing the same 

piece of cloak. St Martin has become the representative for the attitude of brotherliness, caring and 

sharing, empathy and understanding.  

SAE Annual Travel Survey 2017 

More information to follow in future newsletter, but the headline results of the annual travel survey are 
below.The Summer 2017 Travel Survey has now been analysed and the number of car journeys is above 
the targets set in the Travel Plan, the reasons for this are many fold, but as the school grows and our 
'catchment' shrinks the more journeys that will hopefully be using public transport, bicycles or feet. 

How do you normally travel to school? (92 responses in total)  

  

Target in 
Travel Plan 

2016-17  No. of 
responses  

  

Actual %   

Sum 2017  

Walk  11%  8  8.7%  

http://www.taichination.com/


Scooter  2%  0  0%  

Cycle  16%  4  4.3%  

Bus (and some walking)  11%  8  8.7%  

Train (and some walking/bus)  4%  4  4.3%  

Motorcycle/Moped  N/A  0  0%  

Taxi  N/A  0  0%  

Car sharing  19%  11  12%  

Car   34%  56  60.9%  

Other  4%  1  1.1%  

 The Travel Plan Group will be analysing the other results to identify whether there are things that can 
be done to improve the use of sustainable transport options, and will report back next half-term. There 
is an SAE Travel Sharing Group on Facebook, join if you want to find a walking, cycling, bus, train or car 
buddy! Alice Knight, Travel Group 

Work Day 30th September 
We had a great day carrying out various improvements around the school with people getting stuck into 
making paths, laying bark chippings, chopping back bushes and undergrowth, fixing steps, tiling under 
hand driers and not forgetting to mention the 'Boot Rack Team'! Thank you to everyone who came along 
to help out, especially the lunch team....The next work day is Saturday 18th Nov 2017 10am - 3pm - to 
get ready for the Advent Fair the next Saturday. Alice Knight, Facilities.  

 

 
 
Please remember breakfast! 
We have noticed some of our students especially girls aren’t 

having breakfast and some aren’t coming to school with a snack.  

Breakfast is a great way to give the body the refueling it needs. Kids who eat breakfast tend to eat 

healthier overall and are more likely to participate in physical activities — two great ways to help 

maintain a healthy weight. 

Skipping breakfast can make kids feel tired, restless, or irritable. In the morning, their bodies need to 

refuel for the day ahead after going without food for 8 to 12 hours during sleep. Their mood and energy 

can drop by midmorning if they don't eat at least a small morning meal. 



Breakfast also can help keep kids' weight in check. 

Breakfast kick-starts the body's metabolism, the process 

by which the body converts the fuel in food to energy. 

And when the metabolism gets moving, the body starts 

burning calories. 

Also, people who don't eat breakfast often consume 

more calories throughout the day and are more likely to 

be overweight. That's because someone who skips 

breakfast is likely to get famished before lunchtime and snack on high-calorie foods or overeat at lunch. 

Taken from http://kidshealth.org/en/parents/breakfast.html  

School meals for next half term; 
Please remember to book and pay on Parent Pay in advance. 

  
Trolley menu  
For classes 1 and 2 who have their lunch in the car park they have a different menu. Please remember to 

contact Lou if your child would like a baked potato or has a dietary requirement. 

Lou.dudley@steineracademyexeter.org.uk  

Day 
of 
Week 

Week 1 
6th Nov 
20th Nov 
4th Dec 

Week 2 
13th Nov 
27th Nov 
11th Dec 

Main Desert Main Desert 

Mon Autumnal pesto pasta with salads Flapjack Pasta Bake with salads  Flapjack 

Tue Veg hot pot with seasonal veg Apple  Veg stew served with seasonal veg Apple pie  

Day 
of 
Week 

Week 1 
6th Nov 
20th Nov 
4th Dec 

Week 2 
13th Nov 
27th Nov 
11th Dec 

Main Desert Main Desert 

Mon 
Autumnal pesto pasta with tomato 
and feta salad 

Flapjack 
Roasted red pepper pasta bake 
served with peas  

Flapjack 

Tue 
Seasonal veg hot pot with carrot 
and peas 

Apple pie and 
cream 

Veg stew served with seasoned 
couscous 

Apple pie and 
cream 

Wed 
Hearty veg soup with chunks of 
cheese and homemade bread 

Homemade 
apple cake 

Hearty veg soup with chunks of 
cheese and homemade bread 

Homemade 
apple cake 

Thu 
Chicken and chorizo stew served 
with new pots 

Fruit 
Spaghetti Bolognese (Meat or Veg) 
with salad and coleslaw 

Fruit 

Fri Burritos Biscuit Pizza and salads Biscuit 

http://kidshealth.org/en/parents/childs-weight.html
http://kidshealth.org/en/parents/overweight-obesity.html
http://kidshealth.org/en/parents/breakfast.html
mailto:Lou.dudley@steineracademyexeter.org.uk


Day 
of 
Week 

Week 1 
6th Nov 
20th Nov 
4th Dec 

Week 2 
13th Nov 
27th Nov 
11th Dec 

Main Desert Main Desert 

Wed 
Hearty veg soup with chunks of 
cheese and homemade bread 

Homemade 
apple cake 

Hearty veg stew with chunks of 
cheese and homemade bread 

Homemade 
apple cake 

Thu 
Quorn sausages with potatoes and 
carrots 

Fruit Veggie bolognaise with salads Fruit 

Fri Pizza with salads Biscuit Pizza and salads Biscuit 

 

Community News, Events and Advertising 
Disclaimer: Placement of advertisements does not imply endorsement by SAE of the products or services offered. 

"Beyond Crisis - towards social renewal"  

 An important day conference at the Great Hall, Dartington, Totnes on Saturday 4th November, 8.45am-

5.45pm.   

This conference will revisit Rudolf Steiner’s inspiring ideas on Social Renewal with some 

leading presenters as well as through work in smaller groups to discover their relevance to 

today’s troubled world.   Although he began to outline his radical ideas from 1917-1922 they are not 

historical oddities, but offer methods of bringing initiatives to solve so many of our perplexing problems 

worldwide: the glaring inequalities in rich countries like UK; the ever rising numbers of working poor; the 

severe underinvestment in vital public services and much more.  These unhealthy states are also born out 

of ideas and these ideas need exposing and transforming. The conference aims to move in this direction.  

Steiner’s ideas often appear in phrases like “Threefolding” or “The Threefold Social Order”.  These will 

be fully explained. No prior knowledge of them is needed.  

With light refreshments provided, the day’s event costs £55, with concessions at £40.  Further 

information is available from the local organisers - details and contacts can be found on the conference 

website: www.socialrenewal2017.org  

 Bookings can be made via the Dartington box office: www.dartington.org/what's-on  

This event has been organised by a local group, some of whom have strong links to both the Steiner 

Academy Exeter and South Devon Steiner school which are very much part of the impulse of Social 

Renewal for our times. A warm welcome awaits you!  Christopher Cooper  

Weleda Advisor Kayleigh Diggle  

Elmwood mummy. Offering advice and offers from the natural skin and healthcare range Weleda. Also 

founded by Rudolf Steiner, 1921. Follow me on fb @wellbeing.advisor.kayleighdiggle.devon or contact 

me on 07956714214. Samples available at Kindy. 

Living and Dying Consciously 

A 4 day intensive retreat led by Gwen Floch  

The greatest journey. Maintaining consciousness intact through the journey of death and beyond - is 

designed for all persons involved in the dying process; The individual, family members, and friends. Its 

purpose is to assist the person who is making the journey beyond death to do so in a peaceful manner, 

http://www.dartington.org/what's-on


full of light. Are you called to be a midwife of the Soul? This may course may be for you. Gwen Floch @ 

4windsenergy website. Contact: Katrina.g.shee-han@mail.com 

 Vinyasa Flow Yoga Classes @ Steiner Academy Exeter 

Mondays 6 - 7pm & 7.30 - 9pm 

Thursdays 6.30 - 8pm.  

Drop in, mixed level. 

60 minute classes £7 

90 minute classes £8 or buy 6 classes for £42 making 

all classes just £7! 

Description  

Tina offers energising, dynamic professional vinyasa 

flow yoga classes in Exeter. Classes promote deep and 

even breathing whilst improving flexibility, fitness and 

strength and gives you a greater sense of connection 

to all the body systems. The class is a pure and 

healthy balance of fun, vitality and challenge with 

relaxation, healing and bliss. 

 

 

Qigong, Mindfulness and Meditation Workshop 

Saturday 18th November 10a.m. To 1pm. Venue: 

Steiner Academy Exeter 

This workshop will cover ShiBashi Qigong and mindful 

meditation for wellbeing and self-healing. The workshop will 

be led by Joe Salmon. Joe has practised Tai Chi and Qigong 

for more than twenty years and meditation since childhood.Cost £25/ £20 concession rateTo book email: 

joe@taichination.comPlaces limited.www.taichination.com 

 

mailto:Katrina.g.shee-han@mail.com
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